Kyle of Sutherland District Salmon Fishery Board
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MEETING TITLE: 	Board Ordinary Meeting
Meeting Date:	Friday 23rd September 2022
Meeting Time:	10.40am
Meeting Place:	Kyle Fisheries Office, Ardgay & Via Video Conference Call

MEETING MINUTES (Draft) 

Chair/Facilitator: 	Ashe Windham             Minute taker:	Jacqui Hamblin
In Attendance
	Board
	Attending

	Ashe Windham (AW) Chairman
Richard Sankey (RS)
Keith Williams, (KW) Clerk                                                            
John Green (JG)
Williams Patterson (WP)
Rob Whitson (RW)
Robbie Douglas Miller (RDM)
Nicky Griffiths (NG)
Alex Hunter (AH)

	Steven Mackenzie (SM) KSFT 
Finlay McCulloch (FM) KSFT
Alastair Harington (ALH) Factor
Michael Baird (MB) Public


	Apologies
	

	Gary Gruber

	



1. Welcome – The Chair welcomed those attending and accepted apologies.
2. Minutes of Ordinary Meeting held Friday 24th June 2022.

I. Adoption & Approval
The minutes from Friday 24th June 2022 were approved.

II. Open actions and matters arising

	No
	Action Title
	Open Actions
	Owner
	Raised
	Complete by

	1
	SSE AGREEMENT
	Draft received was unacceptable and request made for more concise agreement. SSE advise it is with their legal department RS. Doubt we are vulnerable in meantime.  Alastair Stephen has informed KW that a draft is imminent. The five-year lifespan of the agreement will commence from point of signing not from when negotiations were completed three years ago. 
Update from Alastair Stephen by June. SSE intend to start 5-year term when agreement is in place. Meeting with SSE to be scheduled for early summer to discuss contents of new agreement.
	KW
	October
2018
	Ongoing

	2
	INVERAN BRIDGE
	Deterioration of Inveran Bridge – now in danger of further collapse.  Go back to HC and ask for evidence that they do not own it. Action KW. KW has had virtual and face to face meetings with HC. HC seeking to identify ownership. Barriers are in place at bridge. HC - have date in diary to do search once covid restrictions lifted.  Spoke to HC again, still no access to register, will carry on chasing. Overtaken by growth of saplings on bridge. Access is an issue Discussed at JMG meeting.  HC no further on in establishing ownership.
	KW
	April 2020
	ASAP

	3
	CARRON PROPRIETORS MEETING
	Carron management plan. KW to set up meeting with Carron Proprietors. New management plan using storyboard approach in process. Management plans likely to be produced as a result of Marine Scotland funding.
	KW
	March 2021
	ASAP

	4
	SSE Liaison Meeting Minutes
	KW to share with Board.
	KW
	June 22
	Complete

	5
	Fire Risk Assessment
	Review, liaise with neighbours and complete.  Signed agreement with maintenance company for fire alarms.
	KW
	June 22
	ASAP

	6
	Kyle Fisheries Logo
	Include trees on riverbank.
	SD
	June 22
	Complete

	7
	Pink Salmon Strategy
	Prepare strategy for next year
	KW
	June 22
	Dec 2022

	8
	Supplier contacts
	Get contacts to SD for auction sponsorship options
	SM
	June 22
	Complete


	9
	Riverwoods Presentation
	Revisit and amend for sending out to potential sponsors.
	SD
	June 22
	Complete

	10
	Auction Lots

	Consider lateral thinking on alternative lots and feed information back to SD & RG
	ALL
	June 22
	Complete



Matters Arising
· Inveran Bridge.  MB  - Colin Howell has departed from HC so MB has been discussing the issue with Paul Nevin of the legal department.  HC are chasing up the independent researcher who is checking the archives in Edinburgh for evidence of ownership. There is also the annual archaeological conference on 8th October and a presentation could be given regarding the bridge at that. We have drone footage of the bridge, pictures and a Northern Times article in March 1983 gives the full story of the bridge.  The bridge is 200 years old this year and is a Telford design. The vegetation is getting worse, the freeze thawing will crack out more of the masonry and stonework.  RDM - Would be very helpful if HC did something. HC totally reject that it belongs to them.  MB will have another chat with Paul Nevin. AH - possible liabilities here, who could it belong to? MB- If we can identify who the owner is, then that party could be channelled to 2 potential sources of funding available. It would be difficult if it turned out to be HC, as they say have no money to deal with it.
· KW- Circulated minutes from SSE liaison meeting. He apologised as it should have gone out earlier.
· New management plans will be produced this winter.
· KW – SM is still waiting for the Lower Oykel’s new vehicle to arrive so that we can negotiate a price for the Hilux they will be selling. There is a fair chance it will be available in November. 

3. Standard Items
a) Declarations of interest in agenda items to be discussed – no new declarations.
b) Health & Safety – No reportable incidents.
c) Complaints – No complaints reported.
d) Governance – Ongoing review.
e) Vicarious liability – To be included in standard items.

4. Directors Report – Provided prior to meeting and discussed by exception
· SM- We have 2 vehicles coming available in next 6 months.  KW – the long-term policy is to purchase new ones, so we need to look at that. 
· SM- It has become apparent in the last 6 weeks that there is a lot more poaching in the area than was previously considered.  He is disappointed that there is not a power boat available for the upper reaches of the Kyle.  KW- We still have a small inflatable, but it cannot be coded. Historically its use had been stopped as it was too noisy.  Instead, we utilise canoes. We need to look at this again. Our main boat is annually assessed by a marine surveyor and is coded but is too big to operate in the upper reaches of the Kyle.  It is difficult to get the required safety equipment on a small boat for use in a commercial environment and get it coded. ACTION (6) KW look at boat situation again.
· RS – SEPA carried out electrofishing in the Muick on the Cassley, did they use subcontractors? KW- Anthony Watkins of SEPA heads up their local electrofishing team and he did the work. They tend to survey for water framework classification purposes.  Glen Muick has been classified as failing on survey results which we find surprising.  Sometimes this is an artifact of missing trout or incorrect distribution/barrier data. KW is not aware that SEPA has contracted third parties to carry out EF on their behalf. They have on occasions paid us for data. If in our interests, we will provide data.  RS- Boards and trusts should be approved SEPA contractors for this work if third parties are utilised.
· Consultations – The Scottish Government is consulting on mandatory 100% catch and release. Given that the rate of release in the Kyle District is circa 99% KW felt that mandatory measures were not required in this district. It is very disappointing that this is being considered when there is no real movement from Government on other pressures faced by salmon and sea trout.
· JG – You mentioned that it is difficult to have a quick response boat, is it not possible to send up a drone and use photography etc?  Regarding getting qualified people to apply for jobs, could we get in contact with all the universities in Scotland who operate courses and get them to point people our direction? KW- Drone has been used for enforcement issues on some occasions, however we need a quick response to board a boat or retrieve a net.  In terms of staffing, we can get any number coming out of university.  The Ddfficulty is getting experienced people. What is happening in the sector is people are just poaching staff from each other in many instances. SM- The drone we have is more suitable for survey work but he believes that the Thurso have a more sophisticated drone with thermal imagery etc.  They are very good from a health and safety perspective. If we cannot get a suitable boat, then it would be better to have a suitable drone.  ACTION (6) KW to look into more specialist drones.

5. SSE – We had a meeting with chief executive of SSE recently. RDM- SEPA remains toothless. We are cultivating a relationship with Alistair Philips Davis CEO of SSE with a view to getting SSE to understand the wider implications of declining salmon numbers and how they could benefit from a more proactive approach. KW- SSE was supposed to meet with us about renegotiating the legal agreement and we need to speak to Ross Glover etc. about plans for 2023. There is a lot of work to do with SSE in next few months.

6. Budgets
i. 22-23 Budget 
· Contract bailiff through the summer and this worked fairly well.
· Salary costs a little under anticipated levels.
· Overall costs are down at the moment, but a moveable feast.
· Activities pretty much as anticipated.
· Electricity costs have gone through the roof, even though the hatchery has very little use.
· Cost of vehicle replacement will be higher. 

7. Projects update
i. Riverwoods – Update in Chairmans report. Single most important thing we have on our agenda. SD has produced some slides, ACTION (7) JH distribute to everyone.
ii. AST tracking – RDM-  The 2022 tracking targeted mortality pinch points across rivers in north east Scotland. The Oykel was included in that tracking.  Headline analysis will be done by November this year with more detailed results in 2023. 
iii. Carron Tracking – KW- we need to do better, potentially netting fish above falls.. We need to look at more novel ways of getting fish tagged.  We have to be careful about taking on new projects before we complete current ones. 
iv. Shin Smolt Trapping – Discussed in the Directors report. We also operate traps up at Merkland independently of SSE.  We are down to penny numbers of smolts being caught. Need to tweak things up at the Merkland end. The Tirry trap was ripped off its housing, insured by us with NFU and awaiting either repair or replacement information. We understand that SSE are having rotary screw traps constructed.  We got them out of a difficult situation this year by using one of our old traps.
v. RDM- Are we responsible for producing reports to SEPA or SSE?. KW- I understand that SSE are having to report to SEPA directly.  Will speak to Ross about that to slot in the data to the rolling summary document we produce. KW to get back in touch directly with SEPA as perhaps they are not getting the whole story.  ACTION (8) KW to speak to SEPA about trapping situation.
vi. Trust Project updates – Shin gravels was talked about extensively at Trust meeting. It has run into a quite a few problems logistically. A very fraught project. SM- Need to get back to Forestry regarding trees. KW- Adult sampling has been undertaken on the Oykel as it has a history of scale sampling. The plan was to get at least 30 samples before mid-August and the same again after. The former was achieved but the latter has proven difficult. Still need 22 fish to make the overall target.  KW thanked SM & all gillies on the Oykel for their help. SM- making up the numbers to reach the target is still possible. KW- one problem is Marine Scotland/FMS do not get funding confirmed until March/April at the earliest and therefore we miss the spring runs. We will feed back this issue to them.
vii. Auction 22 update. AW- Great thanks to all and particularly to SM for contacts in getting many lots.   Auction runs for full month 1st to 31st October. NG- We have had a family bereavement but will provide a lot.  ACTION (9) JH Share link to auction with everyone. ACTION (10) All to spread news of this auction around your networks. 

8. 2023 Meeting dates.   Send doodle survey meeting dates. AH- Autumn meeting has traditionally been held in the last week or two of the fishing season.  Clearly as now done on Teams, may be more convenient to hold it marginally later in year.  RS - The main driver was trying to get river workers and proprietors together. Given that our season finishes in September it may be better to hold it later in the year.  We used to have 4 meetings. We now have such a gap between September and  March meetings.  Better spread throughout the year? SM-  Should we shorten the gap by moving the  March into a January/February slot? ACTION (11) JH propose some dates and pros and cons of moving meetings.
9. AOCB

None. 

Meeting Closed:  11.57.
Dates of next meetings:


Open and New Actions C/Fwd
	No
	Action Title
	Open Actions
	Owner
	Raised
	Complete by

	1
	SSE AGREEMENT
	Draft received was unacceptable and request made for more concise agreement. SSE advise it is with their legal department RS. Doubt we are vulnerable in meantime.  Alastair Stephen has informed KW that a draft is imminent. The five-year lifespan of the agreement will commence from point of signing not from when negotiations were completed three years ago. 
Update from Alastair Stephen by June. SSE intend to start 5-year term when agreement is in place. Meeting with SSE to be scheduled for early summer to discuss contents of new agreement.
	KW
	October
2018
	Ongoing

	2
	INVERAN BRIDGE
	Deterioration of Inveran Bridge – now in danger of further collapse.  Go back to HC and ask for evidence that they do not own it. Action KW. KW has had virtual and face to face meetings with HC. HC seeking to identify ownership. Barriers are in place at bridge. HC - have date in diary to do search once covid restrictions lifted.  Spoke to HC again, still no access to register, will carry on chasing. Overtaken by growth of saplings on bridge. Access is an issue Discussed at JMG meeting.  HC no further on in establishing ownership.
	KW
	April 2020
	ASAP

	3
	CARRON PROPRIETORS MEETING
	Carron management plan. KW to set up meeting with Carron Proprietors. New management plan using storyboard approach in process. Management plans likely to be produced as a result of Marine Scotland funding.
	KW
	March 2021
	ASAP

	4
	Fire Risk Assessment
	Review, liaise with neighbours and complete.  Signed agreement with maintenance company for fire alarms.
	KW
	June 22
	ASAP

	5
	Pink Salmon Strategy
	Prepare strategy for next year.
	KW
	June 22
	Dec 2022

	No
	Action Title
	Open Actions
	Owner
	Raised
	Complete by

	6
	Faster Boat or Drone
	Look at options for boats and/or drones.
	KW
	Sept 2022
	March 2023

	7
	Riverwoods update
	Distribute to Board.
	JH
	Sept 2022
	Immediately
Completed

	8
	Trap Data SEPA
	KW contact SEPA to discuss smolt trapping results.
	KW
	Sept 2022
	ASAP

	9
	Auction link
	JH to share auction link with everyone.
	JH
	Sept 2022
	Immediately
Completed

	10
	Auction promotion
	All to spread news and links auction to their networks.
	All
	Sept 2022
	Immediately

	11
	Next meeting dates
	JH/KW to propose doodle poll for dates with pros and cons of moving months.
	KW/JH
	Sept 2022
	ASAP
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